Committee on Curriculum and Instruction 

Meeting Minutes – February 8, 2008

9-11 am 425 Stillman Hall

Approved Minutes
Present: Adelson, Shanda, Krissek, Trudeau, Breitenberger, Harder, Hobgood, Mumy, Berman, Highley, Andereck, Mockabee, Avorbegdor, Dutta, Lowry, Mercerhill, Collier, Bebe Miller (Guests:  Jim Phelan, English; Naomi Fukumori and Shelley Quinn, EALL)
AGENDA

1. Approval of 1-11-08 unanimously approved

Contingency: D. Mention Daniel Avorbegdor in recognition (done 2-17-08)
 
Motion Shanda, 2nd Berman

2. Updates from Chair

A) Insight Area Templates: Insight Area Panels have been asked to submit 1-page template to ID courses that meet those expectations, which will then be distributed as packets to the chairs of all ASC departments.  Data will be collected and discussed by Insight Areas Committee. Further steps will be determined at that point.
B) GEC Guidelines Ad-Hoc committee continuing work and getting college curriculum committee feedback
C) Visual GEC Representation committee met with designers and is making progress

D) Classroom Allocation Principles ASC Colleges will be working on possible principles with the Registrar’s Office and OAA.  CESP has encouraged this process.
E) Biology Major proposal passed CAA 2-6-08.  Caroline Breitenberger thanks CCI for help making this a stronger proposal.

3. Interdisciplinary Minor in Cultural and Critical Theory  (Guest: Jim Phelan) 
Unanimously Approved
A) History and Context (Jim Phelan): In 1980s English dept proposed courses in Critical Theory and at that time HUM CCC was concerned about "ownership" of critical theory.  Then Dean G. Micheal Riley asked Phelan to chair a committee of faculty from different departments charged with developing a curricular solution that would address these concerns.  That committeee proposed two cross-listed courses which were subsequently approved. While this understanding of critical theory as an interdisciplinary activity is now widespread,  the ASC curriculum does not reflect that understanding, and students who are interested in pursuing its study have no clear path.    This proposal opens that path and invites the participation of all ASC formally departments with curricular interest in this topic.

 

B) Q: What is "Critical Theory?" A: Sustained attention to principles, assumptions, methodologies that underlie knowledge production within Hums and Soc Sci.  It includes a broad canon of important texts from Greek classical tradition up through the Frankfurt School and beyond.  More generally, it is the habit of self-reflection about what, how, and why we do what we do in our disciplines.   

C) Q: What is distinction between “Cultural Theory” and “Critical Theory”: A: No hard and fast distinction from cultural theory: interplay between foundation and object of study, but because the development and usage of “theory” itself is ideological and historical in nature, the cultural theory aspect to the concentration is a crucial part of the study of critical theory. In other words, Critical theory, as noted above, arises from a self-reflexive inquiry into the means and purposes of disciplinary work and since that disciplinary work is about cultural objects this self-reflexive inquiry includes a concern for such issues as why we study some objects rather than others or why we value some objects rather than others--and once we move to this concern we're in the realm of cultural theory.
D) Q: How were courses (not) chosen (ex. Psychology)?  A: Letters were circulated to Dept Chairs in WI/SP 07, inviting departments to participate and submit syllabi. Psychology was contacted. List is not fixed or rigid and would be open to new additions.  
i. Heavy concentration in Poli Sci implies many course submissions. Q: How were courses chosen?  A: The minor’s development committee read each syllabus submission and considered carefully, “To what extent is reflection a part of this course?”  If it was a significant component, the committee then decided which category the course would best fit into.
ii. It was noted that significant pockets from the Social Sciences were missing, namely Geography.  Jim Phelan indicated that there was much discussion with Geography at the time of the development of the proposal, but that neither party could come to an accord so Geography chose to opt out of being included in the minor, although they did endorse its development.  Associate Dean, Gene Mumy offered to follow up and collect information/syllabi for possible inclusion from this and other departments and pass it on to Jim Phelan.  In particular, courses in Geography about Marxism may be available for inclusion.

E) Q: Use of “Transdisciplinary” in category C.  What is distinction from B?  A; Categorization was influenced by syllabi.  A practical distinction could be made between courses within (and focused on) a particular discipline and those that were less so.  In B, there is a particular issue to which the theory is being read, more application related.  In C, there are broader approaches, such as survey courses. 
F) In Category B, p.5 there is a lack of reference of Music, Dance, Theatre courses. Sample in Appendix C from FSU there are several arts and music courses – How can we include such offerings in our minor?  A: Please send syllabi for inclusion to ASC Curriculum & Assessment Office.
H) Despite the fact that the estimate enrollment numbers are low (45), the proposers hope that the presence of a formalized minor increasing student/faculty awareness and interest in this area.  
I) Q:  Pre-requisite courses: Are any of the courses listed requirements elsewhere?  A; No  This would therefore enable a student to set up this minor and a major program without conflicts/overlap. 

J) Q: Why is the capstone course optional?  A: Availability of offering (once per year) could be restrictive to student schedules and the capstone course is not as desirable for students to take as 331 (which is a requirement).  
i. It was noted that the capstone course, however, seems to be the one that offers application under any circumstance, providing closure to experience.  
ii. Proposers were concerned, however, that with a 25-hour minor, requiring 10 seemed restrictive already, although they certainly hope that students would elect to enroll in the capstone course.
iii. Several CCI committee members felt that requiring 10 hours to include the capstone was not restrictive and suggested reconsidering this.
iv. Suggestion: Include in the minor’s assessment plan a mechanism by which student survey/comments could be used to monitor how many students are taking the capstone and their feelings about how it affected their experience.  A decision could be made at a later date to revise the requirement based on that and other data (i.e. capstone project analysis as aligned with minor’s learning objectives)

K) Students “should” declare on p.9, and please reflect retroactive nature of declaring a minor.
L) Committee and Jim will provide feedback on Minor Sheet to ASC Curriculum and Assessment Office
Move to approve: Berman (2nd – subcommittee approval)
No further comments or questions
Unanimously Approved

3. Chinese, Japanese, and Korean Revisions to the Majors (Guests: Naomi Fukumori, Shelley Quinn)
Unanimously Approved

A) Decision to discuss individually but vote on as a package
B) Is there a 699 in each of these majors?  If not, that could be expedited and used as undergraduate research projects.  Invitation to EALL to submit 699 proposals.


Chinese:
A) Overview by Sub-B Chair Jay Hobgood:  Originally considered in AU07, thorough discussion and a number of clarifications and revisions were requested.  Most of outstanding issues for Chinese were addressed and approved on 11-15-07.  Overview of changes and additions (see Sub-B cover letter). These revisions make no change to required number of hours to major, only add electives for students to take.

i. Central discussion of Chinese 600, 750, and 755 which were subsequently pulled from proposal because it would have required intensive translation of syllabi and the proposers wished the proposal to be moved forward.  Individual change requests may be submitted at a later date.
B) History and Context (Naomi Fukumori and Shelley Quinn): Rationale for change: Since last revision of major at least a decade ago, much was housekeeping – adding new courses, deleting courses no longer offered.  Some was adding depth.  Much was prompted by assessment efforts on the part of the department. There are currently 50 Chinese majors and that number is increasing, as well as ongoing new faculty searches.

Japanese:

A) Overview by Sub-B Chair Jay Hobgood:  Procedure and meeting dates the same as for Chinese.  Three Sub-B discussions/revisions solicited approved 1-25-08. Overview of changes and additions (see Sub-B cover letter).  Adds additional options for electives, does not increase required hours for major.
i. Japanese 515 & 516 addition to categories C and D – advising issues of having courses in two categories, double-counting, clarifications needed. 

B) History and Context (Naomi Fukumori and Shelley Quinn): 100 Japanese majors and is growing quickly.  Category D traditionally difficult to fulfill, thus the impulse to increase size of this category

C) Q: Are these majors similar to those at appropriately comparable institutions? A: Proposers believed so, but did not have data available.
D) Clarification: Japanese 500 is in English and EALL encourages outside majors to take this course.

 Korean:
A) Overview by Sub-B Chair Jay Hobgood:  Procedure and meeting dates the same as for Chinese and Japanese.  Overview of changes and additions (see Sub-B cover letter).  

i. Q: Should H783 have a more generic number in the major to make it a more accessible course for interested but less qualified students? Suggestion to have a senior thesis such as the required 1-cr. Earth Sci 570. This question can go to Honors CC.  Non-honors students can write an honors thesis, called a “Distinction Project.”

ii. Clarification: EALL 341 is currently in major and also listed as a revision due to title change.  
B) History and Context (Naomi Fukumori and Shelley Quinn):  12 Korean majors, but demand for faculty in Korean Studies rising. 

i. Proposers wanted to include H783 because there are so few Korean classes

5. Discussion: Syllabus Expectations (see handout/attachment)
Introduction by Ed Adelson: Considerations for developing clear and consistent syllabus and course descriptions expectations across the ASC colleges include helping faculty to develop courses (clear guidelines), soliciting what is needed for faculty curricular committees to reasonably approve courses (i.e. level of work/course level), and how to monitor and determine curricular drift. 
Several administrative bodies are also discussing similar issues, including OAA, the Registrar’s Office (for GEC courses), the Faculty Senate Committee on Enrollment and Student Progress (CESP), and the Ohio Board of Regents.  Given the timing of these discussions, it makes sense for the ASC CCI to also have input into this process.

Suggestion: to create a template that can be divided in to two parts: a Model and Operational syllabus 
The CCI was in favor of this idea and it was suggested that discussions on what is required for all GEC courses may be a good place to begin, moving later to majors courses, and electives thereafter.  Such discussions have already been taking place in the CCI subcommittees while vetting GEC courses. 

CCI in favor of model syllabus template versus operational version.  An operational syllabus would be required whenever course is taught – this is a matter of ASC policy.  We would have a guideline for operation syllabi.  In addition, some entity, ideally the academic unit offering the course, would be expected to ensure current and complete operational syllabi. CCI needs to be clear on what is expected from the various documents and who has responsibility for monitoring the content.

An Ad-hoc subcommittee was formed to create baselines for both a template for a model and operational syllabus and a model assessment plan:

Lakshmi Dutta, Chris Highley, Nina Berman, John Harder, Valerie Mockabee, Dave Andereck, Gene Mumy, Kate Hallihan, Ed Adelson

A main goal of the development of a model and operational syllabus template would be the development of clearly communicated requirements (state, university, ASC) for both components, consideration of the rationale behind asking for the various components, and delineation of responsibilities for monitoring operational syllabi.
Several details of the project were discussed and may warrant discussion within the ad-hoc committee, including:

Concern for legislating too much regulation.  Hope for a template to make it easier for faculty to propose new courses.  There was an assertion that there been a “standstill” in course development across the board due to overregulation of processes, leading to an ossification of courses.  Not all committee members shared that perception and some commented on the development of many new courses.
Legal issues concerning the status of a syllabus as a “contract” and the implications thereof..  Ed Adelson to investigate this with Legal Affairs

Model: Could contain what will be examined by committees and should be consistent among committees.
“Learning objectives” statement could help with monitoring curricular drift

This is heart of what course is supposed to deliver.  We don’t require that exact language is used, but that the Learning Objectives be clearly identifiable by students.  “Expected Outcomes” this is about improving student learning.

The course description should be distinguished from learning objectives.

Percentage breakdown of grading vs. Grading Scale

Discussion of many different grading styles that occur and the obligation to inform students of their progress in a course at various stages.  

Operational:  items relevant to a specific iteration of a course.
Clarification on Disability Statement: The 16-point font is an Office of Disability Services recommendation, but not a requirement.
Q: If an operational syllabus is submitted, how would that overlap with the information needed for the model template?  A; An operational could be a valid substitute for a model submission.

